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Summary

1. During these thirthy last years the Muslims populations
transplanted in Europe by the migration, have definitively
implanted islamic institutions. They have introduced new cultural
and symbolic dimensions in Europe. This is a new extraordinary
fact of encounter or clash of cultures.

2. In order to understand this reality it's important to have
constructivist and dynamic regards: the implantation of islam in
Europe is a process and it is far to be achieved.
On the other side it's important to take into account the
differenciation in between of muslims populations in Europe. They
are differents because of cultural/ national origin, the belonging
to the great islamic traditions, and namely by the differencietion
of form of belonging and self-identity and the form of withdrawal
to religious references.
In the last thirty years, Europe has seen an increasing dynamic in
adherence to Islam.

3. If we look at the thirty last years, we can observe different
steps in the process of visibilization. After a forgotten and
silent presence during the sixties, we observe a strong
visibilization in social space and in the institutions during the
seventies until the middle of the eighties. Since the mid 80's,
Muslim populations, taken as targets by the media and subjected to
an unfavourable public opinion which confused them with events in
Iran or the Middle East. During these years the Msulims have
generally preferred to fall back upon their community life. From
the beginning of the 90's we can observe some change in the
process of vizibilisation as a consequence of change in the
islamic world  dynamics but especially as a consequence of
emerging new leaderships constituted by the second (and third
generation) of immigrants.

4. We can, at best, sketch the parameters which should guide the
future developments of islam in Europe.
One is inherent to the immigrants' dynamic of entry into an
arrival area. The second parameter is internal to the Muslim world
as well as in the European context (leaders, reinterpretation,
organization) and in the Muslim World. The third parameter is
linked to the social situation of Muslim populations as well as to
their relations with non-Muslim Europe. Finally, the last
parameter concerns the situation and development relative to the
place of the religion within European society.

According to the effect of one or the other of this parameter we



can imagine different models of implantation: Dependent
geopolitization; Externalized integration; Cosmopolitan-autonomous
integration; Assimilation to western models of religion; Protest
implantation; The Diaspora Network; Islamization;
Deislamization/culturalization.

Many of these models will probably cohabit in the future. But they
are all included in a general process of constitution of a social
european muslim entity.



The new Muslim populations are distributed thoughout all countries
of the European Union (with the sole exception of Luxemburg) and
the European Free Trade Association. That means that the arrival
of these populations is linked to the growth of the major economic
spaces created after the 1940-1945 war and to labour immigration
movements linked to it, notably after the sixties. As a
consequence of which, for the first time in a thousand years,
Europe received a exterior population on its territory. This set
an implantation process into motion which is far from completed.
The geography of the Muslim world changed too: the arc of the
Islamic circle, which ran through the south of the Maugrabin
Mediterranean to Bosnia, is closed in the north from Vienna to the
Iberian Penninsula in extending itself as far north as
Scandinavia.

1.  From Immigrant Islam to European Islam

European countries had variously experienced their encounter with
Islam. Spain, Italy and France had the oldest contacts following
the arabic conquest. The Austro-Hungarian Empire, on the other
hand, was constantly contending with Islam along its frontiers
with the Ottoman Empire. And finally there where the colonies and
protectorates, with France, United Kingdom, Holland, Italy and
Spain.
The modern muslim presence in Western Europe was very limited
until the 1960's. Some people coming from the arabic peninsula was
present in Britain and a group of tatars was present in Finland.
Some groups of Algerians were present in France, namely after the
first world war. But in a great number of western european
countries the major "Muslim" immigration flow began especially
from the 1960, at the moment of the European economy's golden
period. At the turn of the sixties, migratory accords were
concluded with the Maghrebian countries which had gained
independence or with Turkey, where the agrarian reform of the
fifties had led to the deregulation of traditional rural
equilibria and made traditional agricultural practices impossible.
At the same time, Muslims from the Indian penninsula or coming
from Estearn Africa joined Muslims who were already in the United
Kingdom.

A second wave of Muslim  populations took place from the end of
the sixties until the closing of borders decreed in all northern
European countries following the first petroleum crisis in 1974.
It is an important period from the quantitative point of view,
during which family regroupings took place and illegal aliens
arrived, who were regularized in all European countries during mid
and end of the seventies. These freshly arrived populations were
confronted with the deepening crisis, unemployment and the ambient
hostility. At the same time, the closing of borders made them
aware of their definitive implantation in European space and, more
quickly than in the cases of other periods in the history of
migrations, put an end to the illusion of a return to the country



after a few years of emigration which would allow them to "make
their fortune".

A third wave of Muslim  populations was that one taking place from
the mid-seventies and followed until now. This waves have
differents sociological components. In northern European it was
based upon family regroupings and marriages. At the same time, new
immigration flows, frequently illegal, began towards Italy and
Spain but also under the form of political refugiees in direction
of the others european countries. During the 1990's and the former
Yougoslavian war, new muslims populations from Bosnia, Albania or
Kosovo arrived in Western Europe.

Elsewhere we witness an increase of the circulation within
European spaces: this has been made especially possible by an
increasing number of persons acquiring the nationality of the
country of arrival and who can thus travel as citizens of a member
country of the European Union.

To this muslim presence coming from outside and, more and more,
borned inside Europe, we can add the persons of European origin
converted to islam.

These great waves of arrival of Muslim populations are referred
here to recall their stratification according to the length of
their stay in Europe and the rythm of their implantation; as well
as their stratification in the equilibrium between generations,
because whereas the migrants of the first period have been
grandparents for some years now, those in the following phases are
only at the first stage of their familial recomposition; and
finally stratification in the equilibrium between generations, to
the extent that the most recent immigration is still, for the most
part, constituted of single males. Yet the moment of the migratory
process is a factor of relative importance in the practices and
formulation of expectations with regard to religion.

2.  Muslim  Populations in Western Europe

As a result of this immigration followed by the natural demografic
dynamics, we can conclude that are actually present in Europe
about 9 million persons that I call of "Muslim ascription". I mean
that they are persons coming from muslim countries or generated in
a family of muslim origin. That doesn't mean that these persons
are activily involved in the religious life (see infra).
It is difficult to establish exactly these figures, insofar as an
increasing part of this population has since acquired the
nationality of the country they live in. Thus it can no longer be
identified on the basis of censuses which, at least until now,
with the sole exception of the United Kingdom, which is for that
matter disturbing, do not take censuses on the basis of ethno-
religious memberships but on the basis of nationality. Besides, if
one intended to carry out an exhaustive census of Muslims, one
would have to include persons of European origin converted to



Islam. This is another statistic that is difficult to establish,
for which there are no reliable sources, the existing Muslim or
journalistic sources having a tendency to amplify the phenomenon
for various reasons.

The number of Muslims is a controversial point. For the muslim
sources usually the number is of about 15-17 millions (see for
instance T. Ramadan 1997). I try to calculate the number on the
basis of the census modified by the estimation of naturalisations
(see Dassetto 1996). It's interested to point that about 8-9
millions of muslims leaves in the Balkans. This means that trough
the recent immigration is arrived, in Western Europe, a muslim
population similar in quantity to the historical presence of
Muslims in the other part of Europe (1).

Table 1. Population of muslim population (ascripted) in Western
Europe (end 1990s) (2)

Countries Estimation
muslim
population
(x1000)

among them coming or citizen
of:

Estimation
% on total
population

France 3.000-3.500 Algeria: 1.500
Morocco: 1.000
Tunisia 350
Turkey: 250
Sub-saharan Africa:
170

+/- 5,5

Germany 2.200 Turkey: 1.700
Former-Yougoslavia: 300
Maghrib: 100

3,5

United Kingdom 1.400 Indian peninsula:770 2,5

Netherlands   480 Turkey: 240
Morocco: 195

3,5

Belgium   290 Morocco: 165
Turkey: 100

2,9

Austria   200 Turkey: 120
Bosnia-Herzegovina: 50

2,6

                        
    1. On the basis of different sources and namely G. Nonneman &
al. 1996. This estimation is also very divergent according to the
 authors.

    2. In the countries of central Europe, the presence is very
reduced: Poland: 3000; Hungary: 3000; Tchekie/Slovakia: 2000.



Italy   400-500 Morocco:
Tunisia:
Senegal:
Egypt:

0,7

Spain   250(?) Morocco: 120 (?) 0,6

Switzerland    78 Turkey: 65 1,1

Sweden   102 Iran: 30
Turkey: 28
Bosnia-Herzegovina: 10

1,2

Denmark    70 Turkey: 30
Iran: 9
Pakistan: 6

1,4

Finland    40 Tatars
Turkey

0,8

Norway    23 Iran: 7
Turkey: 6

0,5

Ireland     7 0,2

Total for
Western Europe

8.500-9.000 Maghrib: 3.400
Turkey: 2.500
Pakistan/India/
Bangladesh: 800

2,6

Be that as it may, it can be estimated that 2-3% of the European
population has some identitary reference to Islam. But this global
figure reflects the significance of this presence rather poorly
inasmuch as the Muslim implantion is above all urban. In this way,
cities like Marseilles, Brussels, Köln, Birmingham and still many
others appear to have definitively and visibly more or less taken
on the tints of Islam. Islam transplanted by emigration is
henceforth implanted.
Implanted according to spatial modalities which are the
consequences of the European urban development and of the
conditions of immigrations. There are three main forms of
implantation of muslims in Europe. The first is the concentration
in old city centers (the British "inner cities") abandoned by
local populations and which, awaiting new transformations, give
birth to vacant areas. The second form are the implantations in
suburbs, as in France (the "banlieue") where voluntarist policies
for the creation of social housing were developed. The third form
is more related to the illegal immigration: they are the
implantations in the interstices of the urbanisation as in the
deserted old farms or factories.

The distribution of Muslim populations in Europe according to the
origins gives us some indications of long term tendencies in
spatial relations and of the historical connexions among spaces.
On the more continental and non-latin side of Europe - that is



Germany, Austria and Sweden - the dominant presence is Turkish and
Balkanic. On the Atlantic side - in France and Spain - the main
presence is Maghrebian and African. Belgium and the Netherlands
are between the two, as border areas which have a mixed Turkish
and Moroccan presence. The Italian presence is much more varied
because the Muslims are Maghrebian, Senegalese or Egyptian. The
British reality is particular, with a Pakistani, Indian and
Bengladeshi presence (3).

3.  The Variety of the Muslim Presence

Transplanted/implanted Islam in Europe is characterized by its
extreme variety, and one might say that on the scale of the Muslim
world, the European experience constitutes a novelty for muslims
and for islamic thought. The reason is that, in a stable manner,
Muslims are living out an internal interculturality and a certain
dimension of the universality of the Oumma, that lived,
exceptionally, during the pilgrimage to Mecca. Other novelty is
the fact of living in a minority situation and in pluralistic
societies.

The majority of European Muslims come from Sunnite areas of Islam:
the Maghreb, Turkey, the Indian penninsula or sub-Saharan Africa.
Certain presences of Shi'ism should, however, be pointed out: for
example in Scandinavian countries or in Italy, linked to the
student movement and political refugees. Very peculiar, but that
cannot be assimilated to the Shi'ism, is the presence of the
Alevits among populations coming from Turkey.

Different cultural and national origins

While within the greater Muslim community and the unique faith,
Islam reveals itself through its cultural and linguistic
traditions : the Arab-Maghrebian, the Turkish, the Indian, the
Balkan and the black African. They multiply the juridical and
ritual differences proper to Sunnite Islam : The Malekism of the
Maghreb, the Hanefism of Turkey, Pakistan and India.

These classical divisions of Islam are also multiplied by those
introduced by Nation-states after independences. And this is to
the extent that Islam is used to cement countries together or
bolster up regimes; these new countries have "nationalized" their
Islam.

Among the new generation (second and third generation) of persons
borned in Europe the distinction relazted to nationality and
culture is not so important as it was for the first generations of
immigrants. Many of this young muslims define theirselves as
German, Belgian, British, French and so on. But the reference to
                        
    3. For an overview of the European reality, see F. Dassetto
and A. Bastenier 1988 (2nd edit. 1991);  W.A.R. Shadid and P.S.
van Konigsveld (eds) 1991;  J. Nielsen 1992; F. Dassetto 1996.



the culture and society of parents' origin is not completly
deleted. Partly because the young populations are still "in
between" the familial socialization on one side and the contextual
(scholar, media, etc.) socialization on the other side. But partly
because some young persons try to reappropriate the culture of
origin, in a subtil tension between the local islamic culture of
parents, the universal relations to islam and the local reference
to the European culture where they live. And in some case, as a
consequence of the form of implantation of muslim in the european
towns, the european culture is partially filtered through the
"muslim-ethnic town" where they live in the european town, as for
instance Birmingham, Brussel, Berlin or Lyon.

The personal belonging and a typology of belonging

But among European Muslims other differences concern their
subjective adherence to Islam, the result being that it is quite
wrong to speak of some 9 million Muslims. One should rather speak
persons originating directly or indirectly from countries where
the Muslim religion is dominant or in the majority. It's the
reason of the use of the notion of "abscrited muslim".

In Muslim countries, the intensity and type of reference to Islam
is already varied, even if the necessity of maintaining a
consensus or if the stigmatization and muscled repression of all
public forms of affirmation or refusal of Islam render the
landscape relatively homogeneous in appearance. Even more
explicitly, the forms of adherence to Islam are relatively
differentiated in the migratory context, where individuals are
torned from their society and led to redefine their social
adherence and identitary references.

We can suggest the following general typology of belonging.

Some, fewer today than twenty years ago, explicitly declare their
agnosticism. Many others observe a sort of silence, not
pronouncing themselves publicly on the question of belonging to
the faith, all the while continuing to more or less respect its
interdicts and traditions. Others, in particular the younger
generations, value above all reference to Islam as a cultural
fact: thus they manifest a hyphenated culture, for example Arab-
Muslim or Turkish-Islamic: an affirmation which is increasing and
which confirms a community and familial solidarity facing of
hostility with regard to Islam but also which replaces the absence
of solid identities within the European context.

All the adherents mentioned so far refuse or put the question of
faith in brackets. On the contrary, others go out of their way to
affirm it explicitly. In a first case, this shows itself in an
individual, domestic practice of prayer and gestures linked to the
faith (observing Ramadan, pilgrimages to Mecca, etc.). In the case
of the first generation this attitude is frequently associated to
a traditional and ritual vision of religion. But we are observing
among the young generation of women and man a main effort of



reinterpretation of what mean to be muslim in Europe and in the
contemporary society. We can observe, in this case, a kind of
spiritualisation of islam.

For others, in contrast, their affirmation of faith leads them to
want to build or, at least, to participate in associative
structures and/or set up places of worship and teaching or again
to express the presence of Islam within the European institutional
and symbolic landscape. It is above all through them that their
Islam becomes visible and affirms itself in Europe to an
extraordinary number of associations. A number of them are an
extention of the associations common to the muslim world as for
instance the Muslim Brothers, the Jama'ât at Tabligh, the Milli
Görüs, the Suleymancilar. Or an extention of the traditional
brotherhoods of islam as for instance the Naqshabandyya, the
Qadiriyya, the Tijanyya, the Murids, the Allaouyya and so on.
In other case, namely among the young generation we can observe
the effort to create new and original forms of association in
fonction to the european context and needs of meaning, as for
instance the muslims Scouts, the young cultural house, or muslim
publishers or media associations.

Given the present state of research, it is impossible to
statistically divide up the population of Muslim origin's
according to the types of adherence that we have just sketched
out. As a relative approximation, on the basis of some research
works (4), we can say that the Muslims who, with more or less
intensity, make their Islam visible on the public scene as a
belief system, is probably situated at around a quarter of the
population of Muslim origin; or more exactly, out of the male
population, this visible Islam being above all, at least until
now, just as in Muslim spaces, a man's business. Among these
groups, the younger generations are not absent.

In reality, the borders are porous between the world of active
believers, that of domestic believers and that of belief in
parentheses. Interchanges take place and above all one observes
the subterranean sentiment, which certain circumstances or events
bring out in the open, of belonging to the great, half-real and
half-utopian, community that the Oumma stands for.

In any case, the future of transplanted European Islam is above
all going to be played out in reference to active Muslims.

The gender question of islam

I have just pointed out the fact that the islamic visibilisation
is, before all, a man's business. But some important changes are
arriving in Europe among the muslims young womens. First they are
                        
    4. F.Dassetto and A.Bastenier 1994; IFOP/Le Monde/ RTL/ La Vie
20 November 1989; J.M.van der Lans and M.Rooijakers 1992, M.
Tribalat 1995.



visibilizing islam through the use of the islamic scarf. Doing
that they are not (only) expressing the man's will (father,
brother, husband...) but they are expressing their identity, their
personnal manner to conceive the freedom to be a young muslim girl
in Europe. It's therefore important to point out the ambivalence
of the use of this scarf: thess young person are expressing their
personnalities using an object that is an islamic symbol and a
kind of flag of the islamism. But in the other way, the
generalized use of the scarf, the introduction of the scarf in a
context of fashion design changes the meaning of scarf that became
in a certain way de-islamised.
But there's a second way of the visibilisation of women in islamic
activities: more and more women are thaking their place in the
islamic associations, in the islamic teaching or media. For the
moment the prayer and the preaching are still a preserved field
for men.
Anyway it seems clear that in Europe (as in many muslim countries)
women take more and more place in the organizations, education and
publications. The question for the future will be to discover
until when they will subvert the male islamic order.

4.  The stages of visibilization

The inclusion of islam in the european context must be conceived
as a result of a process. That means that the question of
integration must not be conceived as a status or as a formal
situation but as a process through which a progressive reciprocal
adjustement and inclusion of muslim and non-muslim take place.
It is striking to observe that the process of visibilization of
Islam in European space has followed a comparable dynamic in all
the countries involved. Four periods can be identified.

A forgotten and silent presence

During the sixties, the Muslim populations, composed in the
majority of  primo-migrants, expressed their adherence to Islam
rather feebly. They defined themselves and were perceived above
all on the basis of their culture and language. Signs of the
reference to islam appeared on the occasion of a death or a
marriage; even Ramadan was lived more in the festive than in the
devotional aspect. Places of worship, which are a useful indicator
of properly religious interest, numbered not more than fifty at
the beginning of the 70's in all the countries we are considering.
The reasons for this weak demand for Islam resided just as much in
the expectations of populations first and foremost preoccupied
with their initial implantation as in the dynamics of the Muslim
world which, in the rush to independences, alloted no more than a
secondary or auxiliary place to Islam.

Visibilization in space: organization and institutionalization



An important change took place at the beginning of the 70's. The
demand for Islam coming from the part of populations has been
modified in correlation with changes in migratory projects.
Stabilization in Europe went hand in hand with the will to set up
infrastructures and, particularly, places for religious
socialization for the younger generations. Thus, above all on the
initiative of fathers of families, prayer rooms were opened
simultanously in all European countries, to which Koranic schools
were adjoined. This creative activity was able to flourish thanks
to the vast autonomy and responsibility in the promotion of the
faith Islam assigns to every believer. But the desire for
socialization was not the only reason which stimulated the
creation of places of worship. Adult Muslims also sought a place
for solidarity in the crisis context, or further, a symbolically
pure place within the infidel city. Or further still, the fathers
of families hoped to find there the confirmation of an authority
they were losing within the family. Or, finally, still others
tried to give a new meaning to an emigration which had failed on
the material level.

This internal demand of immigrant populations, linked to a
particular moment of their migratory dynamic, went hand in hand
with the "return of Islam" in Muslim countries. It fed and
underlay political-religious logics: Saudi Arabia, Libya and
Pakistan developed worldwide strategies, for Europe included, by
counting on the immigrant populations. These "centers" of Islam
financed associations, opening prayer rooms or publications. But
despite all this, it seems that their contribution was secondary
in comparison with the financial effort and activities organized
by immigrant populations themselves. During these same years, the
Islamist movements, having got a second wind, also sought to
reislamize the Muslim populations of Europe. Whether it was a
question of movements of the Muslim Brotherhood tendency, or the
Pakistani Jamaat-i-islami or the various Turkish Milli Görus or
the Jamaat-at Tabligh missionnary movement.

At the end of this process, toward the mid 80's, some 2,000 prayer
rooms had been opened in Europe. There were almost 3,000 by the
beginning of the 90's. To do this, Muslims used existing
facilities: abandoned stores or workshops, garages or obsolete
public baths. The Muslims mobilized every local resource to
implant an Islamic presence into their neighbourhoods.

Linked with this implantation symbolic issues have arisen: one
notably consists of introducing explicitly Islamic symbols into
the public symbols of European cities and institutions. At the
beginning of the 90's, with some few exceptions, the question of
the spatial visibilization of Islam has not yet been solved and
everything seems to take place as, if for the moment, the Muslims
had stifled their demand.

During this same period, Muslims have begun to make claims on



institutions(5), in particular as to teaching the Islamic religion
and opening Islamic schools. They met mitigated and hesitant
responses. At the same time, other demands, linked in particular
to food interdicts, have been satisfied: in schools and hospitals;
even the army has organized the distribution of meals cooked with
permitted foods.
Globally speaking, the Muslims' approach will be to compell States
to give Islam an equal status to granted other religions. In
certain countries this equalization has been sanctioned by law: as
in Austria, due to an old law; or in Belgium, which was the first
European  country to grant Muslims a status analogous to
Protestantism and Judaïsm (1974); or in Spain where the State
concluded an entente with the Islamic communities in 1992.

Thus, by this demand Muslims show their specificity in contrast to
other migrations: the others (Portugese, Italian, Spanish, Greek)
had accepted to make themselves unnoticed, to fit individually
into public space, while at the same time maintaining the culture
of their origins in familial and community space. On the contrary,
right away and rather rapidly, Muslims demanded their specific
integration as a group within European societies. The issues they
raise are at once not only social and cultural but equally
political or even philosophical. And certains issues, open and
unsolved, may pose new questions, more difficult to solve than
preceding ones. Those linked to family law are the most
striking(6).

During this period non muslims populations and authorities in
Europe have learned to know something about islam, symbols, rites,
organisations. Unfortunatly this first knowledge of muslims was
simultaneous with the growing up of islamism and of the iranian
revolution and simoultaneous with the economic crisis and
unemployment.

Between universal Islam and the fathers'

Since the mid 80's, Muslim populations, taken as targets by the
media and subject to an unfavourable public opinion which confused
them with events in Iran or the Middle East, and placed in the
forefront by the Rushdie affair or the "foulard islamique" issue,
have generally preferred to fall back upon their community life.
The mosques and associations have thus become anchorages in local
movements for the reislamization of populations and in particular
of youth, boys and girls, who find in Islam an identitary
instrument or a beacon guiding their moral life. Both of these
groups, for that matter, take a "do it yourself" attitude to their
Islamic training, combining lectures, conferences, cassettes,
                        
    5. On these stakes see J.Nielsen, 1995; for France in
particular see B.Etienne 1989 and for a general debate, see the
special issue of the review Panoramiques ( G. Gauthier 1991).

    6. See J.Y. Carlier and M.Verwilghen 1992.



videos or participation in training sessions. Be that as it may,
it seems that active Islam has partially succeeded in handing on
to the next generation thanks to youth, or through young recruits
who have arrived with the new waves of immigration or by marriage
and who were socialized in Islam in their countries of origin. An
Islam of the fathers is in the process of being succeeded by an
Islam of sons (and daughters) and sons-in-law.

The new islamic presence in the 90's

From the beginning of the 90s we can observe some change in the
process of vizibilisation. The attitude of the media and of the
public opinion concerning islam is more neutral. There's at least
three reason for this new attitude. The first is the fact the in
the end of the 80's we observe the electoral success of the
extreme Right parties using, among other, the argument of the
opposition to islam. The media have perceived at this moment that
to stress systematicaly on the islamic danger preparing the succes
of the extreme Right. Secondly, in the islamic world, a new vision
of the islamic politisation succeeded to the revolutionnary vision
(7). A more quiet islam appear (as in Turkey for instance) engaged
in the social, economic and political life. Thirdly, and probably
most important, a new generation of leaders is appearing in the
european context. Young intellectuals (as Tariq Ramadan) became
leaders of associations, write books, press articles, televisions
production (8). They present a new image of islam, thorough a new
discourse that uses categories and rethoric of the european
culture. They are more and more able to rectify the global image
of islam, to negociate with public autorithies and to reflect and
practice the new form of becaming muslim in Europe.

This process is far to be general and to be concluded, but we can
tell that we are observing the beginning of a new phase of the
process of co-inclusion of islam.

5. Perspectives

While in the last thirty years Europe has seen an increasing
dynamic in adherence to Islam and its increasingly successful
implantation, nothing seems definitive and the situation remains
entirely open. We can at best sketch the parameters which should
guide its development.

The parameters of development

                        
    7. I dont agree with the colleagues who announced the end of
the "political islam" (O. Roy 1992). To me, it is a question of
new political practices added to the revolutionnary practices.

    8. See F.Dassetto (ed) 2000.



a) One is inherent to the immigrants' dynamic of entry into an
arrival area. Step by step, they cross the gap with the host
country: culture and daily sociability, organizations and
institutions, past and future. Moreover, this process is hard, in
the European context at least, and, unlike the American context,
for two or even three generations.

b) The second parameter is internal to the Muslim world. This
parameter is animated by four dynamics.
A leadership dynamic: here it is a matter of knowing what the
profile of future leaders of Islam will be. Until now, "natural"
leaders coming from the first generation have dominated as well as
leaders imported from Muslim spaces or Europeans converted to
Islam. We have said that a new generation is beginning to emerge.
What model of Islam will it be the bearer of? With what project?
Will it manage to formulate the necessarily original response to
their presence as a statistical minority, unprecedented for the
Muslims, in a pluralistic and secularized society? And more
generally, to what extent will European Muslims be capable of
producing a leadership up to the social, cultural and
institutional issues European Islam is confronted to?
A second dynamic is organizational and partly linked to the
preceding: the local and federative organizational capacity of
European Muslims has been considerable. Will they manage or would
they want to take the new steps (9)?
A third dynamic is cultural: it is sufficiently clear that the
younger generations are proceeding towards a de-culturation of the
 Islam they have received from their parents and towards an
inculturation. The question of its content and form remains open.
The challenge will be the formulation of what mean beeing muslims
in Europe. For that european muslims are proceeding to a new
formulation of muslim identity using references to the tradition
as well as in the same time, the repertoire existing in Europe as
for instance the Human rights, the categories of psychology, as
for instance fulfillment or individual choice, and the catégories
of philosophy. Doing that, european muslims are obliged to clear a
way between the general process of secularisation on one side and,
on the other side, to the process of ethnic identification
(arabic, turks, pakistani, african and so on).

Finally, the fourth dynamic concerns Muslim countries. Beyond
events and conjunctures, it seems sufficiently clear that in these
countries, the dynamic of the collective and public attestation of
Islam is not going to die out, even if it is difficult to envisage
the orientations that will prevail in the years to come. But it is
certain that for European Muslims  these "centers of Islam"(10)
                        
    9. We have expressed doubts on this subject. See F.Dassetto,
"Islam en Belgique: espace mi-ouvert et institutions fermées", in
M.Arkoun, R.Léveau, B.el-Jisr, L'islam et les musulmans dans le
monde. Tome I- L'Europe Occidentale, Beyrouth, Centre Culturel
Hariri, 1993:269-289.

    10. Selon l'expression de la revue Hérodote, n.36, 1985.



are significant realities from the point of view of symbols, ideas
and organizations.

b) The third parameter is linked to the social situation of Muslim
populations and to relations with non-Muslim Europe. Regarding the
social situation, the question is to get to know whether and in
what way, above all for the second and third generations, Islam
will be an instrument of social positioning, or even of social
mobility.
But the future and, above all, the form of European Islam will
also be constructed in terms of reactions, positions and
reciprocal images which will prevail in the years to come(11).
It is important to note the role played by European unification on
the one hand and by contemporary means of communication on the
other. Many Muslims now have the nationality of a European country
and can travel around Europe freely and easily. It is about the
same for those who do not have or have not yet obtained a new
citizenship, despite the travel limitations due to the obtention
of visas for certain categories of foreigners.
Elsewhere, fax, video and audio electronic communications have
sped up the circulation of information.

d) Finally, the last parameter concerns the situation and
development relative to the place of the religious within European
society. On this subject, the various European nation-States do
not take the same attitude towards religion. They differ due to
their history, their past experience of religious pluralism
(intra-Christian) or of religious struggles, but equally due to
the role they attribute to the construction of public space and
relations between the civil society and State.
In each European countries, the muslim populations are obliged to
answer to specific questions of States and societies. For instance
in France the main question is that of "laïcité" that is the
french formulation of relations between State and religion. The
consequence is a strong reflexion among the Muslim populations on
the relation between religion and State and between religion and
society. In Belgium or in Britain the main question is the ability
of institutional management of religion. The same in Spain, but in
the framework of a peculiar vision of religion and of islam in
this country. In Germany this question is paired with the question
                        
    11. We prefer to formulate the question in terms of reciprocal
images rather than in the more current terms of majority-minority
relations. This last formulation hints at a relation of a rather
heavy-handed domination between two groups. Now of course the
position of Muslims in Europe has certains attributes of a
minority position. But the Muslims' logic of action lends itself
more to Moscovici's concept of an "active minority" (Psychologie
des minorités actives, Paris, PUF, 1979).
On the other hand, the logic of action of the 'Muslim minority',
does not unfold uniquely as a reaction to the definition of the
majority, as goes on in situations of strong domination. It also
procedes from European Islam's own internal or external dynamic.



of national identity.
Anyway the reflexion doesn't concern only muslims populations but
also non muslims. It's clear that the presence of islam have
obliged european societies to reflect again on the relations
between religion and the public life: for instance in France after
the "affaire des foulards" there's a new reflexion on the
"laïcité". And in other countries there's a new reflexion on the
privileged status of old european religions.

Hypotheses relating to the implantation of Islam

Actually various models for the implantation of active forms of
Islam seem possible. They are probably not exclusive of one
another.

a) Dependent geopolitization: Muslims consider themselves and are
considered as an appendix, an expression of geopolitical
strategies developed on the basis of centers of Islam. From the
viewpoint of its generalization, this model seems the least
probable, but it could exist and be advanced by quasi-diplomatic
actors, elected by the central powers of Islam, based on their
strategies of religious geopolitics.

b) Externalized integration: Muslims are worried about an
institutional integration into European spaces, but retain
cultural and normative references and inspirations from the whole
Muslim world. This model corresponds to one deriving from the
Catholic Churches during the modernity. A sort of tension arises
here between two references, two loyalties or two interests
between the strategy of insertion into European space and the
maintenance of references to spaces pulsating with Islam.

c) Cosmopolitan-autonomous integration: This is a variant of the
preceeding model more oriented to the cultural global integration
of islam. Muslims are worried about an institutional integration
of Islam and are developing a European Islamic discourse, all the
while maintaining cultural and symbolic ties with worldwide Islam.

d) Assimilation to western models of religion, which signifies
that Muslims draw their inspiration from the dominant model of
religions in Europe and develop a privatized and spiritualized
Islam, which is elaborated within a perspective of autonomization
of the religious sphere. If one considers the developments which
have taken place until now, this model may appear rather
improbable, but this spiritualization of Islam, copied from the
model of contemporary  Christianity, does not seem to be refused
by younger Muslims. So it can be a posssible model of
developpement for the future.

e) Protest implantation: in this case Islam becomes a tool of
social protest for groups which are or just perceive themselves as
"minorized"; it draws its inspiration and is linked with Islamic
expressions of protest. It meets up with a refusal of the west and



its models. The Islam of Malcolm X might seem to be a sort of
paradigm of this model, but more articulated and with dynamics
similar to what is going on in the Muslim world .

f) The Diaspora Network: Muslims above all worried about being
regrouped are not in the least concerned about the question of
their implantation in the context. Their prior social horizon is
constituted by all the connections which link them to groups,
associations and brotherhood movements.

g) Islamization: Muslims might envisage a massive investment in
European space in order to bring it into the Islamic fold. This
model would thus tend to reverse the present situation.

h) Deislamization/culturalization: in proceeding in parallel with
a movement observable in European space, Muslims progressively
abandon their references to Islam as a religion, perhaps
maintaining references to it as a fact of culture and
civilization.

Many of these models will probably cohabit in the future. Some of
them seem less probable today (for example: model g).

But beyond this plurality of forms, it is striking to observe a
relative convergence of Muslim dynamism. From the point of view of
sociological categories, it is not correct to speak of a Muslim
"community". The notion of community is used in reference to
social groups having intense face-to-face emotional relations,
founded on the tradition. For the moment, the sociological
categories to name this social and cultural entity, which is in
the process of constituting itself in western Europe, are lacking.
One might, by partial analogy with historical processes, speak of
a nation, or better, of a "European Muslim nativization".

6. Conclusion

Europe has thus become an area which definitively includes an
important Muslim component, thus giving rise to a major encounter
of civilizations. This took place unintentionally, initially. It
was propelled by often illiterate populations, living and
practicing a popular Islam, caught up in the crossfire of symbolic
issues or political strategies which often go beyond their
intentions and their ability to understand. Be that as it may,
despite the inevitable tensions and conflicts, until now it has
taken place peacefully, which is an important novelty in relations
between the West and Islam. 
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